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LUKE'S 32 BRIDGE - LBDLSR-DAV-1817437-
  
 
https://www.newschannel5.com/news/missing-22-year-old-riley-strain-last-seen-outside-luke-bryans-bar-on-broadway
  Trace Investigation will include Miranda Lambert's-Casa Rosa 308 Broadway, Garth Brooks Friends in
Low Places 411 Broadway and Kid Rock's Honky Tonk 221 Broadway
  
  Reviewed and closed by Chief's Office on 06-27-2024..ms

On 03/13/2024, at approximately 1030 hours,   TABC, S/A Amorese initiated a investigation into
Luke's 32 Bridge, LBDLSR-DAV-1817437 and will confer with the lead detective of missing person case,
Riley Strain.   On 03/08/2024, at approximately 2200 hours, Mr. Strain was ejected from Luke's 32
Bridge Bar located at 301 Broadway, Nashville and his whereabouts are unknown at this time.
  
In addition, overserving along with any other possible violations at Luke's 32 Bridge Bar will be
investigated during course of this investigation.
  
On 03/13/2024, SA Amorese emailed  Detective Joel Cottrill of the Metro Nashville Police Department,
Specialized Investigations Division to ascertain who may be assigned missing person case and to
share SA Amorese contact information.
  
Det. Cottrill sent group email to Det. Chandler, lead on case along with Sgt. Nielsen of the Cold
Case Homicide & Missing Persons Squad informing them of TABC, S/A Amorese contact information for
any requested assistance and that the TABC has initiated a investigation into Luke's 32 Bridge Bar.

  
On 03/15/2024, SA Amorese emailed TABC legal team attorney, Samantha Dotson and requested
preservation document to hand-liver to Luke's 32 Bridge regarding video, sales receipts, staff
members including security personnel for interview and verification purposes.
  
  On 03/15/2024 at approximately 1145 hrs, SA Amorese had a telephone conversation with Riley
Strain's, father, Ryan Gilbert via Mr. Gilbert was asked for a list of names and
contact information that were with Riley on 03/08/2024 to provide a timeline of events and premises
they visited concluding at Luke's 32 Bridge.   Mr. Gilbert provided the following list that he was
aware of:
  
Braden Baltz - last seen him and his roommate
  

  Joey Cockell - roommate and helped with police report
  

  
  AJ Townsend - Delta Chi Mizzou Chapter President - he provided a list of who all was last to see
Riley

  
SA Amorese contacted all persons above and left voicemail and text message requesting call back.
  
  On 03/15/2024 at approximately 1405 hrs, SA Amorese and SA Bakari Phillips visited Luke's 32
Bridge and served a notice of Preservation for Evidence for 03/08/2024 1900 hours to 2400 hours.
Manager Rachel Bell signed notice and copy attached in file.
  
On 03/15/2024. at approximately 1523 hrs, AJ Townsend contacted SA Amorese via telephone#

and stated, he is Fraternity President of Delta Chi Mizzou and 4 buses came to
Nashville on 03/08/2024.   AJ stated, Riley was not on his bus, but he observed him at Hotel at
approximately 1630 hours and Riley was in good spirits.   AJ was unable to provide any additional
information to aid investigation and was not with Riley while he was in the downtown Broadway area.
  
On 03/15/2024, at approximately 1535 hrs, Braden Baltz contacted SA Amorese via telephone#

and stated, he was with Riley at Hotel (Broadway & 8th, Tempo by Hilton) and they as a
group at approximately 1630 hrs, on 03/08/2024 walked to Miranda Lamberts bar.   Braden stated,
Riley ordered a margarita and wasn't sure if he drank anything else at premise.   At approximately
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1730 hrs., group walked over to Garth Brooks, Friends in Low Places and Riley may had 2-3 rum and
cokes and 3 Nutrl (hard seltzer 5% alc.) .   At approximately 1945 hrs., group walked over to Luke's
Bryan and Riley may of had another rum and coke.   At approximately 2000 hrs., group walked over to
Kid Rock and Braden was unsure of what Riley may of been drinking.   At approximately 2030 hrs.,
group and Riley returned to Luke Bryan's.   Braden got him two waters because Riley began slurring
his speech.   Braden stated, Riley was attempting to close his tab out, but Braden stated, he did
not have a tab on this return to Luke Bryans.   Braden stated, since bartender heard Riley's slurred
speech, she informed bouncer to eject Riley form roof top bar.   While Riley was walking downstairs
with Bouncer, group may of stated, "meet you at Hotel."   Braden stated, I called Riley within 2-3
minutes of ejection of bar and Riley stated, he was a few blocks up on his way to hotel.   Braden
stated, that was the last time he spoke with Riley.
  
On 03/18/2024, SA Amorese and SA Phillips awaiting for (3) additional Preservation for Evidence
letters drafted by TABC legal team, Samantha Dotson.   Notices requested for Miranda Lambert's,
Garth Brooks Friends in Low Places and Kid Rock Honky Tonk to serve on premises to secure sales
receipts, video, staff personnel that may of served or had contact with Riley Strain for interview
purposes.
  
On 03/18/2024, TABC attorney, Samantha Dotson, email Preservation of Evidence notices to all three
(3) additional premises and data will be sent to TABC legal team and shared with SA Amorese and SA
Philips for further review and investigation.
  
On 03/26/2024, the TABC received video summary, alcohol/food purchases and staff personnel roster to
include all contact with Riley Strain while he was at Luke 32 Bridge and Miranda Lamberts Casa Rosa
from attorneys representing both premises.   Report is attached in file.
  
SA Amorese and TABC Attorney Samantha Dotson discussed further investigative steps and are awaiting
reports/video from Garth Brooks Friends in Low Places and Kid Rock's Honky Tonk.
  
On 04/01/2024 at approx. 1200 hrs., SA Amorese met with  Sam Bieber, Director of Security of Garth
Brooks FLP at premise and she provided me with a zip drive of complete video from 03/08/2024
displaying all footage of Riley Strain.   In addition, zip drive contained all three servers contact
information that provided drinks for Riley Strain including credit card transactions which displayed
(2) whiskey and coke, (1) rum and coke and (2) Nutrl (hard seltzer 5% alc.) and Friends in Low
Places policies.   SA Amorese requested snap shot video clips of all sale transactions with Riley
Strain and server along with clips of Riley entering and leaving premise.   Mrs. Bieber will email
snapshots to SA Amorese and TABC attorney Dotson by EOB.
  
SA Amorese asked if Mrs. Bieber was working the day that Riley was inside premise.   Mrs. Bieber
stated, she was working and reported no issues with Riley or his group.   Mrs. Bieber then spoke
with staff members and servers after learning of Riley's missing person case and no issues or
unusual activity surfaced during conversations.
  
On 04/08/2024, Kid Rock's Honky Tonk provided requested documents to TABC legal team, Samantha
Dotson.   Documents are currently being reviewed by SA Amorese.
  
On 04/11/2024, SA Amorese contacted Ryan Gilbert, father of Riley Strain and discussed updates.
Mr. Gilbert did not received the medical examiners Toxicology report at this time, however would
provide a copy to the TABC for further investigation purposes.
  
On 04/16/2024, SA Amorese concluded viewing all video and review of all documents that has been
provided up to this date from the (4) premises Mr. Strain had visited on 03/08/2024.   After
conferral with TABC attorney, Samantha Dotson, it appears overserving to a visibly intoxicated
person did not occur to Riley Strain during his visits in all (4) premises.   Mr. Strain remained
stable on his feet with no visible signs of overserving.   In addition, video captured Mr. Strain
paying for his beverages and food via his debit card in stable condition along with returning his
debit card back into his wallet.   At approximately 2140 hours, on 03/08/2024, during ejection from
Luke Bryan's Bridge 32, security escorted Mr. Strain from upstairs rooftop bar area to front door
exit.   During escort, Mr. Strain was with his fraternity brother on stairs, however, after brief
conversation among them, fraternity brother returned upstairs while Mr. Strain left Luke Bryan's
Bridge 32 premise.
  
  The TABC is awaiting toxicology report to conclude its findings which may lead to further
investigation.
  
On 05/10/2024, SA Amorese contacted Ryan Gilbert, father of Riley Strain and Mr. Gilbert is still
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awaiting Toxicology report.
  
0n 05/22/2024, SA Amorese contacted Ryan Gilbert, father of Riley Strain and Mr. Gilbert is still
awaiting Toxicology report.
  
On 06/26/2024, the TABC received the report of investigation by the Davidson County Medical
Examiners Office, Autopsy and Toxicology report for Riley Strain under State# 24-19-2053 and Medical
Examiner# MEC24-1075. Reports attached in file.
  
Reports indicated Cause of Death: Drowning and ethanol intoxication
  
Manner of Death: Accident
  
Circumstances of Death:   Drowned within Cumberland River while intoxicated
  
This Trace Investigation is requested to be Closed and no clear evidence was established, including
eyewitnesses, lengthy video surveillance, sales receipts and numerous interviews to indicate Mr.
Riley Strain was visibly intoxicated while he was served.




